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The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon held a meeting at the Avon Town Hall on Tuesday, May 23, 2017.  Present were Linda Keith, Chair, Thomas Armstrong, Vice Chair, Peter Mahoney, Mary Harrop, Brian Ladouceur, Jr., Joseph Gentile and Alternates Elaine Primeau, Jeffrey Fleischman, and Linda Preysner.  Mr. Fleischman sat for the meeting.  David Cappello was absent.  Also present was Hiram Peck, Director of Planning and Community Development.  
Ms. Keith called the meeting to order at 7:00pm.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
Mr. Mahoney motioned to approve the minutes of the April 18, 2017, meeting, as submitted.  The motion was seconded by Mrs. Harrop, receiving unanimous approval.
PUBLIC HEARING

App. #4828 –  Proposed amendment to Avon Zoning Regulations pertaining to detached signs; Town of Avon, applicant
Mr. Peck explained that the proposed changes to the existing Regulation are very minor and provide property owners more flexibility to work with their tenants.  He added that some of the business owners for multi-tenant sites have indicated that this revision would be helpful.
There being no further comments, the public hearing for App. #4828 was closed.
App. #4833 –  Proposed amendment to Avon Zoning Regulations pertaining to alcoholic liquors; Town of Avon, applicant
Mr. Peck explained that the proposed change attempts to address two situations; one is a proposed craft brew facility and the other an existing, recently relocated restaurant.  He further explained that in both circumstances the applicant would be prohibited from serving alcohol (beer and/or wine) due to the proximity to a residential zone.  The proposed language change notes that any application for uses involving alcohol located within 200 feet (in a straight line) from a property used for residential purposes (not just properties zoned residential) requires special exception approval from the Commission.  In addition, abutting property owners located within 500 feet must be notified prior to a public hearing.  Mr. Peck noted that the Commission has discretion in connection with special exception applications.  
In response to Mr. Gentile’s questions, Mr. Peck confirmed that the language in Paragraph #2 is proposed to be deleted, adding that it does not affect the Regulation one way or another.   He added that if the Commission decides to leave the language in, that doesn’t harm or change the intent of the Regulation.  Mr. Peck agreed that the subject language was most likely made part of the Regulations to protect existing businesses at the time but noted that philosophies have changed over time such that, today, restaurants that serve alcohol tend to be concentrated in a smaller area so that people can walk from one to another easily (i.e., have dinner at one restaurant and dessert at a different place).   He reiterated that the subject language can remain if the Commission wishes, as it doesn’t affect the remaining proposed changes to the Regulation. 
Mr. Ladouceur commented that it distinguishes between a liquor permit and a beer and wine only permit for restaurants.  It has to meet all four (4) requirements regardless of the type of permit with the one difference being the restaurant beer and wine only permit has no distance requirement just a public hearing.  If a restaurant beer and wine only permit is more than 200 feet away from property used for residential purposes, no special exception is required.  Mr. Peck concurred on all points.  
Mr. Peck addressed language in Item #2 (…..shall not advertise any alcoholic liquors or beverages in such a way that is visible from the street) noted that this language has historically been related to neon signs and/or large window signs and asked if the Commission wanted this language to remain (i.e., proposals for future restaurants and/or craft breweries could propose large signs not necessarily wanted by the Town).  
Ms. Keith noted that the existing language was put in place due to neon signs and large signs advertising specific beer brands in the past.  She noted that the language could maybe be modified.  Mr. Peck noted his understanding adding that the language can be tweaked.  
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Peck explained that Zoning Enforcement (John McCahill) is very busy and diligently enforces unlawful window signage while trying to maintain a friendly business environment.  
There being no further comments, the public hearing for App. #4833 was closed.     
 App. #4834 –  Proposed amendment to Avon Zoning Regulations pertaining to a Restricted Industrial Zone; Town of Avon, applicant.
Mr. Peck addressed the proposed Restricted Industrial Zone regulation, noting that Miller Foods on Arch Road is an example of a good fit for this regulation.  This Regulation would allow Miller Foods to continue to operate as they do today as well as allow more flexibility with their current uses; however, it would not allow any other significant industrial type uses without prior review and approval by the Commission.  Mr. Peck explained that applicants would have to submit an application requesting a zone change (to Restricted Industrial Zone) and the Commission would have discretion as to whether the request is appropriate for the location.
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Peck confirmed that the Restricted Industrial Zone is a completely separate zone and not an overlay zone such that the original zone would go away. (i.e., a residential site requesting to change to the Restricted Industrial Zone would no longer be permitted residential uses.)
There being no further comments, the public hearing for App. #4834 was closed, as well as the entire public hearing portion of the meeting. 

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION MEETING

Mr. Armstrong motioned to waive Administrative Procedure #6 and consider the public hearing items.  Mr. Mahoney seconded the motion that received unanimous approval.   
App. #4833 –  Proposed amendment to Avon Zoning Regulations pertaining to alcoholic liquors; Town of Avon, applicant

Mr. Mahoney motioned to approve App. #4833, as submitted.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Fleischman, received unanimous approval.  The effective date is June 1, 2017.

App. #4828 –  Proposed amendment to Avon Zoning Regulations pertaining to detached signs; Town of Avon, applicant

Mr. Ladouceur motioned to approve App. #4828, as submitted.  Mr. Mahoney seconded the motion that received unanimous approval.  The effective date is June 1, 2017.

App. #4834 –  Proposed amendment to Avon Zoning Regulations pertaining to a Restricted Industrial Zone; Town of Avon, applicant
Mrs. Harrop motioned to approve App #4834, as submitted.  The motion, seconded by 
Mr. Fleischman, received unanimous approval.  The effective date is June 1, 2017.

NEW APPLICATION
App. #4835 -   Shops at Dale Corner, LLC, owner, Hartford Healthcare, applicant, request for Site Plan Approval for minor façade changes and wall sign, 385 West Main Street, Parcel 4540385, in a CR Zone  
Jennifer Murnane was present on behalf of Hartford Healthcare and Attorney T.J. Donohue was present on behalf of the Hoffman family, owners.
Jennifer Murnane displayed a drawing of the site explaining that the Go Health Urgent Care Center on the subject site opened on May 1.  The proposal is to make a façade change/ enhancement to mimic the façade on the other end of the building (Cosi Restaurant); all the façade details would be the same (height, materials, color, awning, etc.)  She noted that once the façade changes were made the existing wall sign could be placed higher up on the building.  
Mr. Armstrong noted that he has no problem with the proposal but asked for clarification on a drain replacement shown on the drawings.

Ms. Murnane explained that to her knowledge nothing is being replaced except for an internal drain that sits along a standing metal seam.  She confirmed that there are no new down spouts connecting to the sewer. 
Mr. Peck explained that he confirmed with the Town Engineer and the AWPCA that a new sewer lateral was installed as part of the recent building renovations on this site.
In response to Mr. Mahoney’s question, Ms. Murnane explained that the sign currently on the building would be taken down and stored while the façade changes are being done.  Once complete, the same sign would be put back on the building.   
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Ms. Murnane explained that there would be no cupola added to the subject façade renovation, as exists on the Cosi Restaurant side of the building, but added that everything else would be identical.  Ms. Murnane added that Cosi’s façade is much wider than for Hartford Healthcare such that a cupola would not look good with the proportions.
Mrs. Harrop noted that she thinks the proposed façade changes look good.

Linda Preysner, 25 Wagon Hill Lane, asked if the colors and the awnings would be identical to what exists at Cosi Restaurant.  Ms. Murnane confirmed that the materials and colors would be identical.  Ms. Preysner said except for the bright orange and white sign that is backlit and seen from 500 miles away.  She noted that she is not in favor of the proposal adding that she thinks the argument about symmetry is not a good one because the façade is not going to be as wide as Cosi’s and therefore the construction would actually increase asymmetry, with a big end of one side and a smaller end on the other side.  Right now there is symmetry between the three little triangles and then there is Cosi on the end.  Ms. Preysner commented that she thinks the proposal will make the building look more unbalanced; she added that the visibility of the sign is such that it can be seen from very far away.  She commented that Hartford Hospital is really expanding and they already have a very big visible building on Route 44 that is high and kinda clunky looking.   She noted that she feels there is enough visibility with the existing really bright orange and white backlit sign, nearly neon, without trying to make it even bigger and blockier.  She concluded by noting that Avon is a quiet area and we try to make things look nice.
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Ms. Murnane confirmed that the sign is backlit LED and not neon.  She clarified that all the signs on the building are the same, all backlit raised letters.
In response to Mr. Fleischman’s question, Ms. Murnane explained that when the existing sign is reinstalled on the building (after façade changes) that it would be located two to three feet higher on the building than it exists currently.  
Ms. Preysner commented that it’s not because the sign will be higher but it’s more square footage and bulkier because you’re taking something that is a triangle and turning it into a big square increasing the surface area a lot. 

In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Peck confirmed that there are no restrictions on sign colors at the subject site.   Mr. Ladouceur noted that the sign for Sport Clips is bright red, the sign for Pier 1 Imports is grayish white, the sign for Moes is bright red and green, and the sign for Liki Sushi is very bright; there is an eclectic mix of colors on the site such that the subject sign is not going to look too far out of place.  He commented that when he has visited the site he never noticed that there isn’t symmetry on both ends of the building but noted that the current proposal is how he thought it would have been designed originally.  
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Ms. Murnane confirmed that the location of the entrance doors is not changing.   Mr. Ladouceur added that he felt it was always odd that the doors were not located underneath the triangular gable, making entrance into the building puzzling.
Ms. Murnane commented that the proposed façade changes will help define the entry location for the Urgent Care facility.

In response to Mr. Fleischman’s question, Ms. Murnane explained that currently the back tenant space is vacant but noted that when the space is filled a sign would be applied for to be located on the Dale Road elevation.    She added that the tenant may be some part of Hartford Healthcare.  
Mrs. Harrop commented that it is important to have a very visible sign for an urgent care center.

In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Peck explained that the signs are all backlit halo letters adding that the Staff had extensive conversations with the applicant confirming that the Town does not want to see LEDs that shine through the letters.  He indicated that the Staff is comfortable with the proposal. 
Mr. Fleischman commented that while the subject sign is a bright color het noted that it is not as bright at night. 
In response to Mrs. Harrop’s question, Ms. Murnane explained that the Urgent Care Center is open Monday through Friday, 8am to 8pm, and Saturday and Sunday, 10am to 5pm.

In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Ms. Murnane explained that there are no dedicated ambulance (emergency) parking spaces as most of the patients walk in.
Ms. Preysner noted that the proposal request is for façade changes and not a sign.  She reiterated her concerns that the size of the front façade would be greatly expanded, made bigger, and stick out.   She noted that the urgent care center is already plenty visible.
T. J. Donohue commented that the long-time owners are very pleased to have an urgent care facility in this building and feel that the façade proposal is consistent with the building design.    He noted that the subject site and surrounding areas are some of the nicest properties along Route 44.  He concluded by noting that both Jeffrey Hoffman and the head of the urgent care facility are Avon residents, adding that Mr. Hoffman appreciates the Commission’s consideration.
Ms. Preysner commented that aside from aesthetics, the proposal is also harmful to other local medical businesses because it doesn’t add to services but rather mostly takes away from other doctors’ offices possibly resulting in the loss of local doctors.  
In response to Ms. Keith’s questions, Ms. Murnane confirmed that the existing Hartford Hospital facility located at 339 West Main will remain.  She explained that the urgent care portion of that facility has been removed and relocated to the subject site (385 West Main) but noted that there would not be an increase in the number of doctors in Avon.  She concluded by noting that the plan is to open 15 more urgent care centers over the next 2 years; Avon is the flagship location.
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Peck confirmed that the urgent care facility is not allowed any signage on the Dale Road elevation, only on the West Main Street elevation.

There were no further comments in connection with App. #4835.
App. #4835 -   Shops at Dale Corner, LLC, owner, Hartford Healthcare, applicant, request for Site Plan Approval for minor façade changes and wall sign, 385 West Main Street, Parcel 4540385, in a CR Zone 
Mr. Mahoney motioned to approve App. #4835.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Armstrong, received unanimous approval.
Mr. Ladouceur commented that, aesthetically, having matching facades on both ends of the building provides balance and having the structure over the door helps identify the entrance for the urgent care center.
OTHER BUSINESS

Status Update of Village Center Plans
Present were Attorney Robert M. Meyers, representing the applicant for the Avon Town Center project; Craig Lapinski, PE, Fuss & O’Neill; Mike Cegan, ASLA/APA, Richter & Cegan; and David Chamberland, earth removal/excavation, Greene Construction.
Mr. Meyers noted that tonight’s plan is to bring the Commission up to date on the Avon Center project.  He further noted that Joe Pierik (Carpionato Group) is not present but explained that he will provide information requested by Mr. Peck regarding potential tenants.   He indicated that Mike Cegan and Craig Lapinski will provide updates involving design, engineering, and the proposed timeline schedule including coordination with other agencies.  Mr. Meyers reported that the earth removal operation is ongoing and at an accelerated pace (4.000 CYs per day) due to the finding of a new destination/ location (Manchester) willing to take material.  He explained that while there is no way to know if this will continue, if the removal continues at the current pace the operation should be complete by July 10.  If the new location in Manchester decides they don’t want any more material, the pace would slow down to the original pace (2,500 CYs per day) pushing the end of the operation to the end of July.  Mr. Meyers noted that to his knowledge there have been no adverse events in connection with earth removal and no complaints to the Town.  
Mr. Peck confirmed that there have been no complaints but noted that he has answered questions from people asking about the earth removal operation who were unaware of the whole project.
Mr. Meyers explained that approximately 7,500 CYs of topsoil remains on the corner of Climax road and Route 44.   There are approximately 3,500 CYs left on the site, for a total of 11,000 CYs of topsoil.  The approval requires that the site be capped and stabilized by spreading three (3) to four (4) inches of topsoil and planting; he added that he has elected to use four (4) inches which leaves a surplus of approximately 5,000 CYs.  He explained that he has talked to Town Staff about the removal of the 5,000 CYs which would be accomplished using landscapers’ trucks carrying 7-10 CYs of material, as opposed to the large trucks currently being used for earth removal. 
Mr. Meyers addressed tenants noting that there isn’t much he can say due to confidentiality agreements but noted that Mr. Pierik has indicated that his focus is on best in class local retailers and restaurants; new first to market regional and national resale concepts and entertainment concepts; a high end organic grocery store anchor; state-of-the-art cinema with integrated restaurant; regional destination entertainment anchor; retailers to include outdoor athletic gear and apparel; multiple food and farm to table restaurants; best in class regional shops and boutiques; and a plan to create a dynamic and unique “main street” shopping experience.
Mr. Meyers addressed the proposed schedule (Avon Town Center Design and Permitting Schedule Mon 5/22/17) and explained how the schedule was developed.   Preparation of detailed site plans is the next step which could not begin until certain details such as road grades and orientation were worked out, which now have been.  Mr. Meyers stated, for the record, that the applicant is in agreement and willing to accept a road grading plan in accordance with and as suggested by Mike Cegan.  He explained that until such time that the size, shape, and orientation of buildings as well as parking facilities (both lots and on street parking) and related curb cuts are known the engineering work needed to produce site plans cannot be done.    He added that Mr. Peck has suggested that Phase 1(one) is too large (includes too many items) and explained that the project team has scheduled a meeting with Town Staff for June 7 to discuss ways to reduce the items in Phase 1(one) and, in turn, prepare plans quicker.  Mr. Meyers indicated that the goal is to present plans to the Commission at a September meeting.
Mike Cegan, ASLA, explained that the project team is ready to move forward with the design of Phase 1 (one), assuming agreement and confirmation by the Commission for the basic road layout and grading plan.  However, as noted by Mr. Meyers, there are some “placing making”  village center planning and design issues that have been ongoing with the Town that need resolution before any detailed site plans can be prepared.  He noted that the placement, location, and massing of buildings, the dispersion of parking (both along streets and behind buildings) as well as the general approach on architectural style needs to be established in order to reinforce the village center concept.  Creating vistas in the village center are important while reinforcing the Town Green as the main focal point.   Mr. Cegan commented that the peer review consultants suggested creating a strong presence at the end of the new “main street” and take advantage of the church steeple at the Avon Congregational Church.  He noted that although there are blocking obstacles there are ways to take advantage of this vista and create a focal point as people travel down the new “main street”.   He noted that once the aforementioned items are resolved the project team is ready to move forward, full steam, on detailed site design and engineering aspects.  Close attention will be paid to the public spaces around the buildings, the streetscape design, the design of the Town Green and the Park, and the integration of the multi-use trail that will be addressed in Phase 1 (one).  He explained that everything he just discussed will be addressed at the aforementioned June 7 meeting as well as the creation of a unified family of site details unique to Avon Village Center to reinforce “place making”.  
Craig Lapinski, PE, addressed top soil noting that the total work area contains approximately 445,000 SF such that four (4) inches of topsoil equates to approximately 5,500 CYs.  He addressed site grades explaining that the latest roadway concept plan has been overlaid onto the approved grading plan noting that the resulting analysis shows “dead on” to what was originally wanted at the edges; however, in the area of the roundabout it would a bit below subgrade by approximately five (5) feet.  He explained, however, that there is still plenty of soil remaining on site to compensate for the aforementioned five (5) feet of subgrade (.i.e., 5 feet of material would not need to be removed) such that the applicant can work with Town Staff to adjust the grades to meet the approved roadway grading plan.  
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Mr. Lapinski confirmed that the elevation that exists today has nothing to do with what the final grade will be.   He explained that the grades can be adjusted/raised in the area of the proposed roundabout (traffic circle) to meet the final approved grading plan. 
Mr. Meyers explained that the applicant will work with Town Staff to establish new grades and, in turn, establish the final grade. 

Mr. Lapinski addressed the “Avon Town Center Design and Permitting Schedule Mon 5/22/17” noting that the first step is to finalize the schematic design phase.  He noted that the location and grades of the roads is pretty well known now, which is important; however the locations and sizes of all the buildings must be known before any detailed engineering involving grading, utilities, and storm water control can be finalized.  He referenced the schedule noting that July 18 is the targeted date that the applicant and Town Staff agree on the schematic design.  The next step is the preparation of the design development phase plans resulting in a detailed set of design development drawings typically produced at a level of 70% construction documents.  He noted that these types of drawings can take time, noting that the time budgeted for this process begins on July 18 and ends on October 23.  Mr. Lapinski explained that once these plans have been prepared/submitted they will have to be reviewed by both the Inland Wetlands Commission (IWC) and Planning and Zoning Commission (PZC).  He noted that two (2) meetings have been budgeted for IWC and three (3) meetings for PZC, which puts the local permitting process near the end of 2017.  He explained that one meeting with OSTA (Office of the State Traffic Administration) and Town Staff occurred in early February 2017, noting that they (OSTA) indicated that plan review could take place concurrently with local permitting approvals.  

Mr. Lapinski explained that the process with OSTA typically takes six (6) months but could be shorter or longer depending on the project.  He indicated that most likely a permit by the US Army Corps will be needed and, in turn, a permit from DEEP; he added that time has been budgeted for both these permits.  He explained that the wetlands have been reflagged and the survey datum has been changed but noted that the final plan and the disturbance areas (wetland) need to be known before talks can begin with both Army Corps and DEEP; he added that August 17 is the targeted date.  Mr. Lapinski clarified that submissions for both local permits and OSTA would be at the same time as submissions to both the Army Corps and DEEP.    He noted that Phase 1 (one) could possibly be developed in such a way that the first areas of construction do not involve regulated activities, so that the entire project doesn’t get held up.  Mr. Lapinski pointed out that if some of the important milestones noted on the schedule do not pan out that the dates will shift out accordingly but confirmed that the dates on the schedule are the target as of today.

Mr. Meyers explained that submissions to the Town would be in October 2017 rather than in September, as he noted in his earlier comments.
Mr. Mahoney asked if the schedule is only for Phase 1A.  Mr. Meyers explained that the schedule is just for the first phase but noted that he doesn’t believe it’s for a phase that the Commission has seen.  He noted that the meeting scheduled for June 7 will discuss constricting the phase adding that it is not known yet whether the phase will be called Phase 1 or Phase 1A. 
Mr. Lapinski explained that the time frames noted on the schedule may change depending on the size (smaller or larger) that Phase 1 (one) ends up to be.

Mr. Armstrong commented that meetings with Army Corps need to be moved way up, as soon as possible, because if a permit for a stream crossing is not granted the Main Street is dead.    He also noted that discussions need to take place very soon with the local inland wetlands agency, adding that he doesn’t want skunk cabbage at the Town Green.  
Mr. Cegan confirmed that discussions have begun with inland wetlands.

Ms. Keith commented that it is the Commission’s experience that applicants need to be more proactive with the Army Corps; the Commission is not going to wait 1½ years for an answer. 
Mr. Lapinski noted his understanding and agreement that the project needs to be in front of the Army Corps as soon as possible but added that they just want to be sure/accurate as to what is being asked for/requested.  
Ms. Keith commented that she likes the Schedule in some respects adding that she would like to see informal conversations with DEEP take place sooner than what shows on the Schedule.   She mentioned State budget cuts.
Mr. Lapinski noted his understanding adding that he feels confident about knowing who to contact at DEEP.

Mr. Ladouceur asked if July 2018 is the earliest date that a shovel goes in to create the road system.
Mr. Lapinski explained that he doesn’t think July 2018 is necessarily the earliest date adding that, for example, if the Town Green area becomes part of Phase 2 (two) there would still be plenty of other things to start with while waiting for approval from the Army Corps.  He explained that currently there is not enough information to submit a wetlands permit and start the clock with the Army Corps or this would have been done.  
Mr. Ladouceur referenced the suggested roadway construction schedule presented about a year ago and asked if there are any roads to be built (of the total roads number of roads, 5 or 7) that don’t involve wetlands.
Mr. Lapinski explained that there are two (2) areas that involve wetlands that won’t be touched initially.  One area is where North Main Street is being proposed (across from where the offices of Richter & Cegan currently exist).  He noted that this area is a low-grade wetland that everything drains to adding that the applicant would like to get rid of this wetland and turn it into a Town Green but explained that roads already exist on both sides of it.  He further explained that the roads will be continued from where they currently exist, avoiding disturbance in the aforementioned wetland.  The second area is the new alignment of Bickford Drive, connecting with Fisher Drive; he noted that care will be taken as to where the road is built to avoid disturbance of the wetland in that area.  Mr. Lapinski further explained that the method used to install a siphon under the existing brook would also determine whether or not a permit is needed from the Army Corps.  He concluded by noting that the timing of the work in the initial phase is important such that certain items don’t get held up waiting for State permitting. 
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s comment shovel to ground before July 2018, Mr. Lapinski said yes, hopefully, if everything goes well the first shovel will be put in the ground for the roads before July 2018.  Mr. Ladouceur asked if applications for retail, residential, and commercial (that the roads would service) would come in before July 2018.  Mr. Lapinski explained that the phasing plan, roadway plan and profile, and utilities would be included in the first application scheduled for submission in October 2017 to be heard at the November 2017 meeting. 
Ms. Keith asked if the aforementioned wetland located between two roadways is manmade.
Mr. Lapinski explained that he doesn’t know if it’s manmade as much as it is referred to as low grade, because it developed where drainage takes place.  
Ms. Keith asked if the wetland existed prior to the roads being there.

Mr. Cegan explained that it’s hard to tell noting that construction of the roads probably exacerbated the problem.  He further explained that because the wetland is not high quality and is filled with invasive plants that there is a good chance for approval (DEEP and US Army Corps) to mitigate somewhere else. 
Mr. Lapinski clarified that even if the wetland is low quality that working with DEEP and the Army Corps is mandatory noting that they have different approaches regarding mitigation. 
Ms. Keith referenced the proposed “big box” noting that she doesn’t want the parking to be visible by motorists driving in from Climax Road.  She commented that the “big box” could be moved over and landscaped adding and the parking lot could be on the other side.  
Mr. Lapinski explained that these are the types of issues that the project team will be discussing with Town Staff for resolution prior to July 2018.  
Mr. Meyers stated that Mr. Peck brought this parking issue to the project team’s attention some time ago.  He explained that some tenants have claimed that they won’t come to this site unless all the parking is by the front door.  He noted the possibilities of screening the parking such that it is not visible even if it’s there but added that no answers are available to date.
Mr. Armstrong noted his agreement with concerns regarding parking location.  He commented that he knows there have been schematics showing different building configurations clearly hiding all the visible parking behind the buildings.  
Mr. Meyers confirmed that the project team is in agreement on parking.
Mr. Armstrong suggested that a single meeting between State DOT, DEEP, Army Corps, Town wetlands, and possibly the Director of Planning be set up where everyone has information in advance. 
Mr. Meyers indicated that there would probably be a better chance for such a meeting if the Town requested the meeting or was part of a joint request.   
Mr. Peck communicated his understanding and agreement noting that Town Staff will do whatever is necessary to facilitate such a meeting and move the project forward.
Mr. Lapinski confirmed that the intent is to invite DEEP and the Army Corps to the same meeting, if it can be worked out.  He pointed out that if separate meetings can be accomplished sooner than a joint meeting, the timing must also be a consideration.   
Mr. Ladouceur commneted that talking is great but action is needed and noted appreciation that the pace of soil removal has sped up but added that anything would have sped up from zero pace.  There’s not a lot of confidence when it takes a year and we still haven’t move dirt to think that we’re going to move along on more complex issues at any greater pace.  He noted that he wasn’t on the Commission when the original approval was granted and commented that as time goes by he drives around and sees that more communities are building residential above retail and we may be making changes to our Regulations to require that for applications that aren’t submitted prior to that approval.  We can look at what’s going on in the retail market, in general, and the size of big box stores and whether that may be something to cut down if we have a lot of time on our hands in the fall because we don’t have applications that are complete for us to consider.  We could start looking into some of these issues come 2018 ourselves.  We want to make this Town Center a Town Center as opposed to just a giant strip mall by the name of a Town Center.  He said he would just caution that as they often say idle hands are not something that you want to have.  He said we need to see some action because as he continues to drive around and see things he will start to wonder why we’re not doing them here and start insisting that Hiram start looking into  some changes to what we have to make it more viable that it will be here.
Ms. Keith commented that the beginning of this project has been a great disappointment.  We had a mild winter and there is absolutely no reason why there couldn’t have been soil removal during this winter.  This caused many Commission members to have a lack of confidence.   The applicant came in storming saying that they could get this done and know what to do and have the experts.  She noted that we’re still waiting to see the experts work.  She commented that she’s glad to see the schedule adding that she thinks she’s speaking for most of the members when she says that you need to stick to the schedule as best you can.   And maybe if things are working well that some things can be accelerated.  When Walmart is starting to scale back to “mom and pops” do we really want big box stores.  She noted that we want the project to be successful and we want to work with you.
Mr. Meyers noted that Whole Foods is doing the same thing.

Mr. Peck referenced his memo to the Commission, dated May 23, 2017, regarding place making issues and the roundabout and pointed out “Other Important Considerations” noted at the end of the memo.  He noted the importance of integrating the development into the rest of the Town such that it has connections and links to the rest of the Town (i.e., visibility of the steeple at the Avon Congregation Church, trail connections, pedestrian connections, and the Park).  He indicated that all these items will be discussed at the upcoming June meeting reiterating the importance of making this area fit in as much as possible with the rest of the Town.  Additionally, Mr. Peck noted that importance of making the arts (Farmington Valley Arts Center) a central part of the entire Village Center, as art attracts people to many other activities going on in the Village Center.
Mr. Ladouceur noted that he would like to get a summary report at the Commission’s next meeting (either June 13 or June 27) as a result of the aforementioned June meeting and additionally a conclusion report by the July 18 meeting.  He said he doesn’t want to micromanage it but he wants to see updated schedules and progress reports because if we’re not making progress because we can’t schedule meetings and we can’t make submissions then we need to talk about that.
Mr. Meyers noted his agreement adding that he and Mr. Peck will provide reports and also be present at meetings if the Commission requests.  
Mr. Armstrong commented that the Commission needs written information before the day of the meeting; the information needs to be studied and should be included in the agenda packages.
Mr. Meyers communicated his understanding of all the Commission’s comments and concerns noting that nothing can fix the past but things can change from this point forward. 
Mrs. Harrop commented that she goes by the earth removal operation 10 times a day noting that the earth just disappears; the trucks are huge.
In response to Mrs. Harrop’s question, Mr. Meyers confirmed that there are a lot of trucks that are now going to Manchester, which takes about 1½ hours round trip, but noted that the original destination was Farmington (Dunning Sand and Gravel) which took about 35 minutes round trip.   He explained that there are four (4) trips a day to Manchester whereas there were more than four (4) trips a day going to Farmington.  Mr. Meyers noted that the earth removal operation is moving as fast as possible right now.
Mr. Peck referenced his May 23 memo noting that the developer would like to be able to sell some material to small landscapers noting that this wasn’t part of the approval plan and these requests could be in various locations.  He confirmed that the Staff and the Police Department would review all requests (same hours and regulations would apply) but noted that he wanted to ensure that the Commission was on board.  

Ms. Keith asked that the trucks used for material delivery to landscapers be smaller.

Mr. Meyers noted his understanding and suggested that if material is transported on already approved routes that the existing truck size could be used but if transport is on Town Roads that the truck size can be no larger than 10 yards.  Ms. Keith noted her agreement.

Mr. Ladouceur asked if there are any locations in Town that could use material (Alsop Meadows, the Landfill).

Mr. Meyers reported that 20,000 yards was going to be used for a sewer project (requested by the Town Engineer) but noted that the project is no longer going to happen.   He concluded by noting that the developer is open to suggestions for material use in Town.

Landscaping in front of Healthtrax – 100 Simsbury Road
Mr. Peck explained that the Town recently installed a sidewalk in front of 100 Simsbury Road (Healthtrax building) and trees were taken down near the driveway and a bit further north making the building very obvious from the road.   He further explained that he has suggested to the Town Tree Warden that some trees be replanted but the property owner is not interested in replanting trees.  Mr. Peck noted that his suggestion is that three (3) to four (4) trees, similar in size to the ones taken out (3-4 inch diameter), could be replanted along the sidewalk but confirmed that he is looking for input from the Commission.
Ms. Keith asked if there was no intention to replace trees taken out.  
Mr. Peck indicated that there is money in the budget to replant noting that he thinks it was part of the original plan but the property owner likes how visible the building has become and doesn’t want trees planted.  He asked for a recommendation from the Commission. 
In response to Mr. Mahoney’s question, Mr. Peck noted that about six (6) trees were taken down. 
Mr. Ladouceur commented that more trees came out than necessary because of the way the sidewalk comes up from the parking lot.  He noted his preference for trees to be replanted.
Mr. Peck confirmed that the grade was cut down significantly resulting in a loss of trees.

The Commission unanimously agreed that three (3) to four (4) trees should be replanted in the subject area.
Discussion on Possible Zoning Regulation Revisions:

1. Discussion of possible incentives for increased coverage

2. Draft of regulation for small shed placement on residential properties

Mr. Peck reported that he is still modifying the regulation for increased coverage and small shed placement noting that he would provide information to the Commission for the next meeting.  
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 8:50pm.
Respectfully submitted,

Linda Sadlon, Clerk, PZC

Planning and Community Development

LEGAL NOTICE

TOWN OF AVON

At a meeting held on May 23, 2017, the Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon voted as follows:

App. #4828 –   Proposed amendment to Avon Zoning Regulations pertaining to detached signs; Town of Avon, applicant    Approved  Effective June 1, 2017

App. #4833 –   Proposed amendment to Avon Zoning Regulations pertaining to alcoholic liquors; Town of Avon, applicant    Approved Effective June 1, 2017

App. #4834 –   Proposed amendment to Avon Zoning Regulations pertaining to a Restricted Industrial Zone; Town of Avon, applicant   Approved   Effective June 1, 2017

App. #4835 -    Shops at Dale Corner, LLC, owner, Hartford Healthcare, applicant, request for Site Plan Approval for minor façade changes and wall sign, 385 West Main Street, Parcel 4540385, in a CR Zone     Approved

Dated at Avon this 24th day of May, 2017.  Copy of this notice is on file in the Office of the Town Clerk, Avon Town Hall.

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION

Linda Hoffman Keith, Chair

Thomas Armstrong, Vice Chair

